
RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 

10:30 A.M. 
THURSDAY, MAY 8, 2014  

BOARD ROOM 
MARTIN HALL – THIRD FLOOR 

RADFORD, VIRGINIA 

APPROVED 

AGENDA 

• CALL TO ORDER Milton C. Johns, Chair 

• APPROVAL OF AGENDA Milton C. Johns, Chair 

• APPROVAL OF MINUTES Milton C. Johns, Chair 
           February 3, 2014 

• REPORT FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE Jerry Kopf, President  
FACULTY SENATE of the Faculty Senate &  

Professor Department of 
Management 

• ACTION ITEMS Sam Minner, Provost and 
Vice President for Academic 

o Recommendation of Approval of Affairs 
Faculty Tenure

o Recommendation of Approval of the
Veteran Transfer Credit Proposals

o Recommendation of Approval of the
M.S. in Data and Information
Management (DAIM)

• ACADEMIC AFFAIRS REPORT Sam Minner, Provost and 
Vice President for Academic Affairs 

o Promotion of Faculty
o Emeriti Faculty



o Post-Baccalaureate Certificate in Bioethics
o Teaching English Language Arts with

Technology
o Enrollment Update
o Assessment Update
o AAUP Redbook

• OTHER BUSINESS

• ADJOURNMENT

Milton C. Johns, Chair 

Milton C. Johns, Chair  
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Mr. Milton C. Johns, Chair 
Ms. Ruby W. Rogers, Vice Chair 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp 
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COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT 
 
Mr. Milton C. Johns, Chair 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp 
Dr. Kevin R. Dye 
Mr. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 
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Dr. Jerry M. Kopf, non-voting faculty advisory representative 
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Ms. Ruby W. Rogers, Vice Chair 
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Ms. Callie Dalton 
Mr. Michael S. Hurt 
Mr. Randy J. Marcus 
Ms. Alethea “A.J.” Robinson 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
Mr. Michael A. Wray 
Ms. Katrina Koussis, non-voting student advisory representative 
 
OTHERS PRESENT 
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Academic Affairs Committee 
February 3, 2014 
Draft Minutes 
 
 
 
Mr. Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance & Administration and Chief Financial Officer 
Mr. Joe Carpenter, Vice President for University Relations and Chief Communications Officer 
Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology and Chief Information Officer 
Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs  
Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor 
Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Associate Vice President for Finance & Administration 
Dr. Matthew Dunleavy, Interim Director of Academic Affairs 
Dr. William Kennan, Vice Provost of Academic Affairs 
Radford University information technology staff  
 
Mr. Ronald C. Forehand, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia  
Ms. Stephanie Hamlett, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia 
 
Dr. James Burke, Performance Management Group 
Ms. Linda Pierce, Performance Management Group 
 
Ms. Michele N. Schumacher, Secretary to the Board of Visitors 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Milton C. Johns, Vice-Chair, called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. in the Board Room in 
Martin Hall.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Mr. Johns asked for a motion to approve the February 3, 2014, meeting agenda as published.   
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp so moved and Dr. Kevin R. Dye seconded the motion and the motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Johns asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the November 7, 2013 meeting of the 
Academic Affairs Committee as published.   Dr. Dye so moved and Mr. Crisp seconded the 
motion and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE 
FACULTY SENATE 
 
Dr. Jerry M. Kopf, Faculty Senate President stated that he would not provide a formal report but 
would provide a synopsis on his background, noting that he has been teaching at Radford 
University since 1992 and is a faculty member in the Management Department in the  College of 
Business and Economics.   
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Academic Affairs Committee 
February 3, 2014 
Draft Minutes 
 
 
 
REPORT FROM THE PROVOST 


Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, provided an oral report that 
included an update on enrollment noting that the enrollment goal for 2014-2015 is 2,025 
freshmen students; continuing efforts on retention of existing students; high impact practices 
such as undergraduate research, scholar-citizen initiative, international programs, and career 
services; the University’s Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS) accreditation 
status noting that Radford University is fully accredited with no further monitoring required; the 
University’s accreditation status for its Doctorate in Physical Therapy program noting that the 
Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE) conducted its on-site 
review in January 2014; and Wintermester, noting that 480 students participated in on-line 
classes during the winter break.  Dr. Minner also reported that the University is subscribing to 
Net Tutor as a supplement to the services provided by the Learning Assistance and Resource 
Center.  Net Tutor will provide 24/7 online support to students in college algebra and calculus 
and will provide feedback on a review of the student’s written work within 48 hours. 


ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Committee, Mr. Johns, Chair, adjourned the meeting 
at 1:51 p.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Michele N. Schumacher 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors 
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ACADEMIC AFFAIRS HIGH IMPACT AREAS  
REPORTS AND UPDATES 


 
SCHOLAR-CITIZEN MAJOR INITIATIVES 2013-14 AND IMPACT SUMMARY 


• Establishment of a financial and material awards program to support the development 
of high impact learning experiences including community-based learning 
experiences; applied undergraduate research;  student professional development and 
leadership training; international and domestic internships; and international study 
experiences;  


• Bringing online our ePortfolio initiative through which students document their 
classroom and co-curricular accomplishments for prospective employers and graduate 
programs;  


• Joining Campus-Compact and establishing our institutional commitment to service as 
an important and intrinsic part of the Highlander experience;  


• Bringing online our Scholar-Citizen and Scholar-Citizen Fellows programs that allow 
students to graduate with levels of distinction and with an ePortfolio documenting 
multiple dimensions of their RU experience including real-word applications of 
disciplinary knowledge; participation in civic projects; leadership skills and training; 
intellectual growth over time; and overall job-preparedness.    


• In our second year, we have increased from 0 to 19 students registered as pursuing 
graduation with Scholar-Citizen distinction.  


•  Our growth in terms of courses and overall student impact has grown by 100%.  


CAREER SERVICES  
 


• Capital region signature programs promoting internship and career opportunities  
o Site Visits:  Secret Service, National Center for Missing and Exploited 


Children). 
o Social Entrepreneurship Spring Break (Think Local First, DC). 
o Summer course in DC-- CRJU 482: Criminal Justice Theory Research. 
o FEDBID Post-Graduate Internship, to enhance business skills and 


competencies for liberal arts graduates (3 RU May Liberal Arts graduates 
will be participating in the 4 month post-graduate internship.) 


• Career Services Taskforce Report submitted to the Provost. (December 18, 2013).   
o The report benchmarked national standards and best practice, and 


recommended twelve Priority Actions for 2014-15, associated with 5 
strategic drivers.    
 Two of the Priority Actions have been accomplished. 
 Elements of nine Priority Actions are reflected in the Career 


Center’s revised 2014 mission and goals,  and one Priority Action 
is on hold.  


• Launched the Student Outcomes Survey.  (Launched, April 21, 2014) 
o RU is one of 42 “early adopter” universities creating a national standard to 


collect and measure first-destination data.  







 


o The on-line survey is administered at graduation, and updated at 3, 6, and 
12 months post-graduation.  


o The  survey gathers data on new graduates, relate to:  
 First destination in employment and graduate school.  
 Engagement in campus career exploration and job search activities.  
 Participation in internships, study abroad, and other experiential 


learning. 
 Satisfaction with their first destination.  
 Student motivation for pursuing the college degree. 


• Refocused the Career Center mission and restructured staff to increase center 
effectiveness, visibility, and accountability.  (April 2014- August 2014) 


o Realigned community engagement mission elsewhere within the 
university.  


o Reassigned assistant director of community engagement to career advising 
role. 


o Implementing a college-based career model, with career advisors assigned 
to the colleges.  The breakdowns are:  
 Career Advisor 1:  College of Business & Economics; College of 


Visual & Performing Arts;  School of Communication 
 Career Advisor 2:  College of Science and Technology,  College of 


Humanities and Behavioral Sciences (excluding School of 
Communication)  


 Career Advisor 3:  College of Health and Human Services; College 
of Education and Human Development.  


 
INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION CENTER 
 


• In partnership with the LCI@RU the IEC submitted an application for the 
Brazilian Scientific Mobility Project. We recently learned that RU has been 
accepted into the program and we look forward to welcoming Brazilian students 
to the RU campus. 


• Over spring break RU supported two course-embedded research trips. A Biology 
course gathered data in the Virgin Islands and a Nursing team practiced in the 
Netherlands.  


• Through the generous support of the McGlothlin fund, the IEC awarded 16 RU 
students $1000 each toward their education abroad this summer. 


• Nine faculty-led study abroad programs will depart this summer to a variety of 
locations including Malawi, England, Costa Rica, Ireland, Italy, China, Australia, 
and the Bahamas engaging over 80 students. 


• RU expects to send at least 10 students abroad this summer and in the upcoming 
academic year for exchange, affiliate, research, internship, and volunteer 
experiences. 


• The 2015 Kirk Scholars candidates have been selected from the pool of returning 
RU students. This summer we will select and welcome 2015 Kirk candidates from 
in the incoming freshman class 


 







 


OFFICE OF UNDERGRADUATE RESEARCH AND SCHOLARSHIP: 
 


• Creation of the Summer Undergraduate Research Fellowship program:  
o Summer 2013: 12 proposals were funded 
o Summer 2014: 17 proposals were funded from 28 student written grant 


applications representing all six undergraduate colleges 
• Partnered with the Provost Office in the development and implementation of 


Accelerate 
o Design of pathway for incorporation of freshmen in the High Impact 


Practice (HIP) of research 
 Responsible for the incorporation of UNIV 100 into the cohort 
 Responsible for matching mentors and students 
 Responsible for building a learning community 


o Recruitment of participating faculty 
• Creation of the inaugural “Summer Research Celebration”  


o 9 student speakers and 4 student posters presented to a total of 200 
students and faculty 


• Organizing the Student Engagement Forum highlighting nearly 300 different 
student presenters from 28 disciplines and 65 primary faculty mentors.  The 
summation of attendance from each session was estimated at 1005.  


• Provided nuts and bolts support of students and faculty engaged in research 
o Printed over 250 large scale posters free of cost 
o Supported over 75 individual student travel to present at conferences 


around the nation 
o Support local research symposium including: The Wildlife Society, the 


Department of Psychology, the American Chemical Society, the CORE, 
and Waldron College of Human and Health Services 


o Organized a student panel on external summer research opportunities 
o Offer classes on professional poster presentations 


• Incubation of the SCientific Outreach and Research Engagement (SCORE) 
program 


o Partnered with the CSAT Dean’s Office and Biology to acquire space, 
furniture, work studies, and contacts in support of the new initiative 


 
RETENTION ACCOMPLISHMENTS 
 


• During the 2013-2014 academic year, a cross-divisional group facilitated by Dr. 
Dave Trites, the Noel-Levitz consultant who visited campus multiple times, has 
used institutional data to identify at-risk student populations and design a 
Strategic Plan for Retention that will be presented to Provost Minner in May.  The 
current draft outlines seven critical retention strategies: strategic enrollment 
management; enhancing academic advising; integration of career awareness into 
the first-year curriculum; ensuring optimum availability of academic support 
services; developing a uniform, user-friendly, complete, single point of access for 
students seeking campus employment; developing alternative approaches to 
increase the potential of UNIV 100; and developing additional residential and 







 


non-residential learning communities.  The plan will propose overall retention 
goals as well as retention goals for specific at-risk populations that can be 
reasonably achieved if these strategies are implemented. 


• The University entered into a partnership with Link-Systems to provide NetTutor 
synchronous and asynchronous online tutoring to RU students to supplement the 
face-to-face tutoring they can access through RU’s Learning Assistance and 
Resource Center.  Students began to use NetTutor in January 2014; through 
March, students had used 121 hours of online tutoring, and March usage doubled 
that of February. 


• In response to changes in RU’s probation and suspension policies and the 
concomitant shift of resources from students offered exceptions to suspension to 
those on academic probation, the Office of New Student Programs developed and 
offered in spring 2014 UNIV 150: Achieving Academic Success, a one-hour 
course designed to help students return to good academic standing.  About 160 
students on probation enrolled in the course, and preliminary assessment indicates 
considerable success in the achievement of course learning objectives. 


• On May 15, New Student Programs and the Academic Advising Committee will 
co-sponsor an Academic Advising Institute for faculty serving as advisors in 
Quest this summer.  A significant part of the institute will involve training faculty 
to effectively use student-profile data accessible though our partnership with 
Noel-Levitz to direct freshmen to courses and combinations of courses that give 
them a reasonable chance to succeed during their first semester. 


• Planning took place to reconfigure UNIV 100: Introduction to Higher Education 
in fall 2014 such that it will extend through the entire 14-week semester instead of 
concluding following the tenth week.  Course instructors will have the 
opportunity to address critical matters like second semester registration and 
preparation for final exams, which have heretofore not been covered.   


• Based upon what the University learned through the administration last fall of the 
College Student Inventory to biology majors (who were identified as being at-
risk), New Student Programs, the Department of Biology, and Residential Life 
will collaborate in fall 2014 to offer “Biology Connections,” a residential learning 
community in which as many as 48 biology majors will reside on the same floor 
of Stuart Hall, the residence hall which also houses their advising center.  They 
will also take some of their classes in common in the building.  Faculty will hold 
office hours and tutors will schedule help sessions in Stuart, and the residential 
life staff will design special programming with biology majors’ interests in mind. 
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Radford University Academic Affairs Committee 
Resolution of Tenure Recommendations 


May 8, 2014 
 
WHEREAS, the tenure-track faculty are appointed initially on one-year contracts and 
throughout the probationary period, which is normally six years, they are subject to 
reappointment annually upon recommendation by the Department Personnel Committee, the 
Department Chair, the College Dean, the Provost, and the President, and 
 
WHEREAS, no later than the beginning of the fall semester of the sixth year of full-time 
appointment, tenure-track faculty are notified by their Department Chairs of their eligibility for 
consideration for award of tenure and candidates for tenure must submit to their Department 
Personnel Committees pertinent information regarding their qualification for tenure, including a 
statement justifying the granting of tenure, all past performance evaluations, including a 
summary of student evaluations and any peer evaluations, a current curriculum vita, and any 
other relevant documentation, and 
 
WHEREAS, criteria for the award of tenure include: the continuing need for the individual’s 
expertise; the individual’s teaching effectiveness; effectiveness as an advisor; professional 
development; participation in University co-curricular activities; committee work; cooperation 
with colleagues; and contributions towards the objectives of the department, college, and 
University, and 
 
WHEREAS, upon consideration of the candidate’s achievement of the above criteria, the 
Department Personnel Committee submits its recommendation to the Department Chair, who in 
turn submits his or her recommendation to the College Dean. The Dean submits his or her 
recommendation to the Provost, and the Provost submits his or her recommendation in each case 
to the President. At each stage, the recommendation is added to the previous recommendations, 
and all are transmitted to the next level. Copies of each recommendation, together with 
justification, are sent to the faculty member, who has the right to appeal negative 
recommendations to the Faculty Grievance Committee. The final authority for awarding or 
denying tenure lies with the Board of Visitors, and 
 
WHEREAS, all of the faculty members listed below have met the criteria for award of tenure, 
 
COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT 


Current   
Name                                                   Rank                                       Department 
 
Anna E. Devito Assistant Professor Department of Health and Human Performance 
Kathleen P. Poole Professor Department of Health and Human Performance 


 
 
 
 
 







COLLEGE OF HUMANITIES AND BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES 
Current   


Name                                                   Rank                                       Department 
 
Paul B. Thomas Assistant Professor Department of Philosophy and Religion 


Ruth J. 
Riding-
Malon Assistant Professor Department of Psychology 


John Edward Brummette Assistant Professor School of Communication 
James E. Collier Assistant Professor School of Communication 
Shuo 


 
Yao Assistant Professor School of Communication 


Carla 
 


Corroto Assistant Professor Department of Sociology 
 
 
COLLEGE OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 


Current   
Name                                                   Rank                                       Department 
 
Hui 


 
Wang Assistant Professor Department of Information Technology 


Andrew A. Ray Assistant Professor Department of Information Technology 
 
 
COLLEGE OF VISUAL AND PERFORMINGS ARTS 


Current   
Name                                                   Rank                                        Department 
 
Timothy L. Channell Assistant Professor Department of Music 
Kenneth L. Smith Assistant Professor Department of Art 


 
 
WALDRON COLLEGE OF HEALTH  AND HUMAN SERVICES 


Current   
Name                                                   Rank                                        Department 
Lauren Smith Flora Assistant Professor Department of Communication Sciences & Disorders 
Elizabeth A. Lanter Assistant Professor Department of Communication Sciences & Disorders 
Adrian 


 
Aron Assistant Professor Department of Physical Therapy 


 
 
 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Affairs Committee recommends that 
the Faculty Tenure Recommendations listed above to become effective the 2014-2015 academic 
year be presented to the Board of Visitors for approval. 
 








Radford University Academic Affairs Committee 
Resolution for Approval of the Veteran Transfer Credit Proposals  


May 8, 2014 
 


WHEREAS, the Governor  of Virginia issued Executive Order 29 in December, 2010 
directing “all state agencies to identify new, expanded, or customized services that meet 
the educational, health care, and social services needs of Virginia’s veterans” and; 
 
WHEREAS, the Virginia Acts of Assembly amended and approved § 23-9.2:3.7 of the 
Code of Virginia, relating to higher education; course credit for military experience and; 
 
WHEREAS, the Governor of Virginia set a goal of being “America’s Most Veteran-
Friendly State” and so; 
 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Academic Affairs Committee hereby 
recommends that the Veteran Transfer Credit Proposals set forth in the Attachment hereto 
be approved by the Board of Visitors.  
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Veteran Transfer Credit Proposals 


 
 
Proposal 1a: To add the highlighted statements below to the transfer credit policies listed 
in the Undergraduate Catalog: 
 
“Radford University will consider for transfer credit only those credits earned from a 
regionally accredited college or university as recognized by the U.S. Secretary of 
Education and the Council of Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA), as well as 
military service at levels consistent with the American Council on Education (ACE) 
Guide to the Evaluation of Education Experiences in the Armed Services.”  
 
Proposal 1b: To continue to accept College Level Examination Program (CLEP) subject 
exams for transfer credit with the approval of the appropriate department or school. 
 
Proposal 1c: To continue to not award transfer credit for experiential learning, even 
learning assessed by national online prior learning assessment services, e.g., the Council 
for Adult and Experiential Learning (CAEL).   
 
Proposal 2: To continue to direct all new students (new freshman and transfer) to the 
Academic Policies of the University at Quest (New Student Orientation), which includes 
the total and final semester residency requirements.  And to add the highlighted statement 
below to the Exception to Academic Policy section of the Undergraduate Catalog: 
 
“…There are several academic requirements for which exceptions are never made, even 
through the academic petition process: minimum grade point average (2.00) to 
graduate…the minimum number of semester hours (45) earned at Radford University to 
graduate (unless the student is graduating under the provisions of an articulation 
agreement between Radford University and a Virginia community college in which the 
possibility of graduating with fewer than 45 Radford University hours is clearly 
stipulated, or if the student is a veteran or active duty member of the armed forces of the 
United States.) The armed forces exception to the existing policy must be approved by the 
Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs. 
 
Proposal 3: Add the following statement to the end of the Transfer Credit policy in the 
Undergraduate Catalog: 
 
“Radford University will respect the credit awarded by other accredited institutions by 
evaluating such credit based upon its own transfer credit policies.  Any denial of transfer 
credit awarded by another accredited institution will include an educationally grounded 
rationale.”   


While these proposals will ensure that Radford University’s policies comply with the 
Virginia Code and the SCHEV guidelines, it is important to emphasize that Radford 
University, and the Colleges and Departments therein, will retain the right to make 
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decisions autonomously regarding this policy. If adopted, these proposed policies will 
simply provide the Departments in each College the flexibility to consider the acceptance 
of transfer credits and military service consistent with the American Council on 
Education (ACE) Guide to the Evaluation of Education Experiences in the Armed 
Services. In other words, if adopted, these proposed policies provide the Colleges and 
Departments more flexibility in their consideration of transfer credits rather than less 
flexibility. 


 


 


 


Rationale:  To comply with Virginia Code: 


§ 23-9.2:3.7 B. The governing boards of each public institution of higher education shall, 
in accordance with guidelines developed by the State Council of Higher Education for 
Virginia, implement policies for the purpose of awarding academic credit to students for 
education experience gained from service in the armed forces of the United States. 


The SCHEV Guidelines for Institutional Policies related to the above proposals are as 
follows: 


Each two- and four-year public institution of higher education shall develop and 
implement processes for awarding credit to students for military education and training 
through prior learning assessment (the award of credit for learning that occurs outside of 
the academic setting).  
 
1. Each institution shall exercise care in evaluating and determining its acceptance or 
rejection of each of the following methods as elements of these processes:  
 


a. Awarding credit for appropriate learning acquired in military service at levels 
consistent with the American Council on Education (ACE) Guide to the 
Evaluation of Educational Experiences in the Armed Services and/or those 
transcripted by the Community College of the Air Force (CCAF). 
 
b. Awarding credit for successful performance on national for-credit examination 
programs such as The College Board College Level Examination Program 
(CLEP), DSST exams, or the Excelsior College examination.  
 
c. Awarding credit based upon individualized portfolio evaluation, which may be 
conducted by faculty at the individual colleges or by using the Council for Adult 
and Experiential Learning (CAEL) guidelines or CAEL’s LearningCounts.org, a 
national online prior learning assessment service.  
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Nothing in these guidelines shall be construed to require institutions to award credit for 
coursework that is not offered, or is not reasonably comparable to coursework offered, 
by the institution. Neither should these guidelines be construed to limit awarding of credit 
solely to the three methods referenced above.  
 
2. Institutional policies shall provide for disclosure to students of any academic residency 
requirements pertaining to the student’s program of study, including total and any final 
year or final semester residency requirement, at or before the time the student enrolls in 
the program. The policies of an institution with a residency requirement that exceeds the 
minimum required by SACS-COC should establish a process for waiver, on a case-by-
case basis - e.g., when that policy compels a student to continue enrollment past the 
expiration of his or her military education benefits.  
 
3. Awarding of credit is ultimately the purview of each individual institution. Institutional 
policies should (i) respect credit awarded by other accredited institutions to the greatest 
extent possible; (ii) describe the process by which the institution evaluates such credit; 
and (iii) provide that any denials of credit will include documentation of an educationally 
grounded rationale.  
 
Implementation: The Office of the Registrar, in conjunction with the appropriate 
departments and schools, will be responsible for the implementation and enforcement of 
these policies.   
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY OF  
DATA AND INFORMATION MANAGEMENT PROGRAM PROPOSAL  
 
Introduction 
 
The Department of Information Technology in the College of Science and Technology proposes 
to establish a Master of Science in Data and Information Management (DAIM), the first such 
program in Virginia and the first STEM-H graduate program exclusively offered in the College 
of Science and Technology. DAIM builds upon the Department’s highly successful database 
concentration, the only undergraduate database program in Virginia. DAIM is designed to both 
enhance students’ existing capabilities and develop specialized competencies and skills to 
prepare them for advanced careers in administrative, architectural, and leadership positions in 
information management.  
 
Many organizations are drowning in data yet starving for information because they lack an 
effective data management infrastructure. Infrastructure is the basic physical and organizational 
structure and facilities required to operate an enterprise. Data management is the backbone of an 
organization’s information infrastructure similar to the plumbing and electrical wiring in a house. 
Software applications, such as point of sale, inventory management, and data analytics, plug into 
the information infrastructure like a water heater plugs into the plumbing and electrical systems. 
DAIM will produce professionals who can design, develop, and manage large-scale information 
infrastructure and scalable systems and processes to acquire, protect, and deliver information 
assets.  
 
Justification 
 
Big data is driving the demand for data and information management professionals. Big data 
refers to large, complex data sets that are difficult to process using current database management 
tools or traditional data processing applications. The volume, variety, and velocity of big data 
have fundamentally changed data management and led to new technologies for managing and 
processing large data sets such as Hadoop, a distributed storage and processing system, NoSQL, 
a storage platform for unstructured data, MapReduce, a parallel, distributed data processing 
algorithm, Hive, a query and analysis platform for Hadoop, Pig, a platform for creating 
MapReduce programs, and the Jaql data processing and query language. DAIM graduates will be 
proficient with the latest technologies and best practices for managing data.  
 
Data management provides the foundation for operational systems and decision support systems 
(analytics). Data is rapidly evolving. It is not enough for data management professionals to 
understand traditional techniques and new technologies; they must know which techniques to 
apply to provide an effective information infrastructure. DAIM will produce IT professionals 
with the technical expertise to develop cost-effective solutions that support traditional needs and 
the emerging needs of analytics.  
 
 
Current Support for Data and Information Management  
 
DAIM builds upon and extends the Department’s highly successful database concentration. The 
University and a major donor have collaborated to provide space and funding to develop a lab to 
support the program and the Department is developing an industry consortium to sustain and 
enhance the lab and provide industry projects for our graduate students. The Department has 
partnered with IBM and has access to industry leading software through IBM’s Academic 
Initiative.  







 
Employment Demand  
 
Several companies including ALTESS, CCS, IBM, Juniper, Moog, and Rackspace confirmed a 
strong need for specialized skills in data and information management. Upon successfully 
completing the program, graduates will be qualified for entry-level positions such as database 
developer, SQL developer, or an entry-level database administrator. Within three to seven years 
after completing the program, graduates will be qualified for senior-level positions such as 
database administrator or data/database architect.  
 
The Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates the demand for data management professionals will 
grow by 28.5 percent over the next ten years. The Virginia Employment Commission (VEC) 
predicts a “Bright Outlook Nationally” for database administrators, database architects, and data 
warehouse specialists. DAIM will be the only program in the Commonwealth to provide the 
highly qualified professionals demanded by this rapidly growing area of need.  
 
Projected Resource Needs  
 
The DAIM program is expected to incur modest start-up and maintenance costs as the program 
will leverage, to the extent possible, existing resources available to the Department. The 
resources needed include personnel costs and the hardware and software required to provide labs 
to the students. The requested budget for the program is included in the University’s six-year 
plan.  
 
Summary  
 
If approved, DAIM will be the only program in Virginia to develop the highly qualified 
professionals to meet this growing area of need. The program, lab, and consortium will provide 
the foundation for a center of excellence in data and information management to attract, develop, 
and retain talent for local and regional Virginia industry. Corporate partners will ensure that the 
program produces talent relevant to the community. Student interest, alumni recommendations, 
and employment projections support the establishment of the Master of Science in Data and 
Information Management program.  
  







Radford University Academic Affairs Committee 
Resolution to Recommend to Board Approval of Program Proposal for  
Master of Science (M.S.) in Data and Information Management (DAIM) 


May 8, 2014 
 


 
WHEREAS, the Department of Information Technology in the College of Science and 
Technology at Radford University proposes a Master of Science (M.S.) in Data and Information 
Management (DAIM) to begin in the fall of 2015 and  
 
WHEREAS, the DAIM program builds upon and extends the Department’s highly successful 
database concentration, the only undergraduate database program in the Commonwealth of 
Virginia and  
 
WHEREAS, the DAIM program will be the first graduate degree in data and information 
management in the Commonwealth. DAIM will also be the first M.S. degree program 
exclusively offered in Radford University’s College of Science and Technology and 
 
WHEREAS, the DAIM program is designed to both enhance students’ existing capabilities and 
develop specialized competencies and skills to prepare them for advanced careers in 
administrative, architectural, and leadership positions in information management, so 
 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Academic Affairs Committee recommends that the 
Program Proposal for the Master of Science (M.S.) in Data and Information Management 
(DAIM) CIP (Classification of Instructional Program Code) 11.0802 be presented at the next 
Radford University Board of Visitors meeting for Board approval.  








Academic Affairs 2014-2015 Promotion Recommendations with Salary Increments 
 
The following faculty have been recommended for promotion by their respective Department 
Promotion Committees, Department Chairs, and College Deans and approved by the Provost and 
President. 
 
COLLEGE OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS 


Proposed 
Name                                         Rank                         Department 
James G. Lollar Professor Department of Marketing 
Dale A. Henderson Professor Department of Management 
Iain J. Clelland Professor Department of Management 
Douglas E. Brinckman Professor Department of Accounting, Finance, and Business Law 
Steven L. Beach Professor Department of Accounting, Finance, and Business Law 
Helen M. Roybark Professor Department of Accounting, Finance, and Business Law 


 
COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT 


Proposed 
Name                                         Rank                           Department 
Anna E. Devito Associate Professor Department of Health and Human Performance 


 
COLLEGE OF HUMANITIES AND BEHAVIORAL SCIENCE 


Proposed 
Name                                        Rank   Department 
John Edward Brummette Associate Professor School of Communication 
James E. Collier Associate Professor School of Communication 
Samuel R. Jennings Assistant Professor School of Communication 
Shuo 


 
Yao Associate Professor School of Communication 


Lori A. Elis Professor Department of Criminal Justice 
Johnny S. Moore Professor Department of History 
Paul B. Thomas Associate Professor Department of Philosophy and Religion 
Ruth J. Riding-Malon Associate Professor Department of Psychology 
Carla 


 
Corroto Associate Professor Department of Sociology 


 
COLLEGE OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 


Proposed 
Name                                         Rank                           Department 
Judith A. Guinan Professor Department of Biology 
Christine Jodie Small Professor Department of Biology 
Andrew A. Ray Associate Professor Department of Information Technology 
Hui 


 
Wang Associate Professor Department of Information Technology 
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COLLEGE OF VISUAL AND PERFORMING ARTS 
Proposed 


Name                                         Rank                      Department 
Kathy S. Mitchell Professor Interior Design and Fashion 
Farrell D. Doss Professor Interior Design and Fashion 
Danah V. Bella Professor School of Dance 
Roann 


 
Barris Professor Department of Art 


Kenneth L. Smith Associate Professor Department of Art 
Timothy L. Channell Associate Professor Department of Music 


 
WALDRON COLLEGE OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 


Proposed 
Name                                        Rank                  Department 
Lauren Smith Flora Associate Professor Department of Communication Sciences and Disorders 
Elizabeth A. Lanter Associate Professor Department of Communication Sciences and Disorders 
Adrian 


 
Aron Associate Professor Department of Physical Therapy 


 
MCCONNELL LIBRARY 


Proposed 
Name                                         Rank           Department 
Jennifer 


 
Whicker Assistant Professor McConnell Library 


Alyssa 
 


Archer Assistant Professor McConnell Library 
 
 
It has been the practice of Radford University to recognize faculty promotions at the beginning 
of the next academic year with a salary adjustment according to rank.  The following increments 
were approved by the Board of Visitors and are recommended for 2014-2015 academic year. 
 


Promotion to Assistant Professor $2,500 
 Promotion to Associate Professor $3,500 
 Promotion to Professor  $5,000 
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Emeritus Faculty  
• Criteria for the awarding of emeritus faculty status are: 


o a minimum of ten years of service to Radford University;  
o evidence of effective teaching; and  
o significant professional contributions 


 
• The privileges and responsibilities attached to emeritus status include:  


o the use of the library;  
o use of those athletic facilities available to regular faculty;  
o use of a university computer account; 
o a Radford University identification card and special event discounts 


available with it; and  
o attendance at University functions that are open to all regular faculty 


 
• Based on recommendations from the Department Personnel Committee, the 


Department Chair, the College Dean, and the Provost, the President has 
awarded emeritus status this spring to three retired faculty members.  


 
Faculty being awarded faculty emeritus status is: 
 
Dr. Mary Atwell  Department of Criminal Justice 
Dr. Carole Seyfrit  Department of Sociology 
Dr. Melinda Wagner Department of Anthropology and Appalachian Studies 








Jefferson College of Health Sciences - Radford University Post-Baccalaureate Certificate in 
Bioethics: Executive Summary 


  
Radford University’s Department of Philosophy and Religious Studies, in partnership with Jefferson 
College of Health Sciences, is proposing to offer a post-baccalaureate certificate program in the fall of 
2014.  This post-baccalaureate certificate in bioethics will connect the humanities with STEM-H.  It also 
forms a partnership with Jefferson College of Health Sciences, a fully owned subsidiary of Carilion 
Clinic, with the goal of improving healthcare services in the southwest Virginia region.   


This program is consistent with the missions of Radford University, Jefferson College of Health Sciences, 
and Carilion Clinic. The hybrid certificate, targeted at working professionals, allows both academic 
institutions to reach out to a broader area and more diverse student population. Also, as a hybrid program, 
we can enhance an active learning environment using rapidly evolving online educational tools, and take 
advantage of on-campus expertise. The post-baccalaureate certificate will allow RU and Jefferson to 
extend their reach to a larger audience throughout the Commonwealth and, perhaps, neighboring states.  
Offering a curriculum in a manner that allows greater flexibility for working professionals will assist us in 
growing graduate enrollment in a manageable fashion.  The goal for the first 2-3 years will be to enroll an 
annual cohort of 20-25 entering students.  Beyond that, decisions will be made about the scalability of the 
program and the possibility of having multiple cohorts, although the initial vision is for a small but 
effective program to enhance healthcare in the southwest Virginia region.  


The JCHS-RU Post-Baccalaureate Certificate in Bioethics is designed for working health care and 
biomedical professionals, such as physicians, nurses, social workers, chaplains, patient advocates and 
patient representatives, risk managers, hospital administrators, health care attorneys, and others. The goal 
of the educational program is to provide students with the ethical competency needed for ensuring patient 
safety, building community trust, and supporting best practices in the expanding fields of healthcare, 
medicine, and biomedical research. Those who earn this certificate will be well-placed to affect their 
clinical, pharmaceutical, legal, or social work environments to improve the level of healthcare their 
patients/clients receive based on objective measures like the benchmarks of the Agency for Healthcare 
Research and Quality of the US Department of Health and Human Services. 
 
The curriculum is grounded in the educational core competencies of the American Society for Bioethics 
and Humanities (ASBH). The program consists of four hybrid courses. The four courses—Advanced 
Bioethics, Organizational Leadership in Bioethics, Emerging Trends in Bioethics, and Cultural 
Perspectives in Bioethics—instill the primary skills associated with Health Care Ethics Consultation 
(HCEC), which are assessment skills, or the ability to identify and analyze the nature of the value 
uncertainty or conflict, and the ability to access relevant ethics knowledge, i.e. literature, policy, 
guidelines, and standards.   


The certificate program will use a hybrid delivery model that includes distance and face-to-face classes. 
The majority of the certificate program content will be delivered in an online, asynchronous manner using 
existing resrources such as D2L, class websites, and other cloud-based tools (e.g. Google Drive). 
Depending on selection of courses, students could complete the program in one year of two courses per 
semester enrollment, or in two years of one course per semester enrollment. 
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Radford University 
Post-Baccalaureate Certificate Program 


 
Name of Certificate: Teaching Language Arts in the Digital Age 
CIP Code: 23.9999 
Initiation Date: Fall2014 
 
Description of Certificate: 
This certificate educates teachers to work with digital media embedded in English classroom space, online or 
otherwise. Program participants will learn about adapting digital media in an increasingly contested classroom 
space, whether online or traditional.  Further, the proposed certificate focuses directly and primarily on digital 
content and content-based issues that arise in working with learners who have digital devices available most of 
the time. 
 
Target Audience and Time to Complete: 
The target audience for this certificate will be in-service teachers, both private and public, primary and 
secondary, and especially language arts teachers at all levels, but particularly middle and high school English 
teachers, and teachers or prospective teachers who want to explore language arts teaching with digital media 
and devices. Depending on selection of courses, students may complete the program in a minimum of six 
semesters of enrollment. The shortest possible time to completion involves an enrollment cycle beginning in 
Summer I of one year, and ending in Summer II of the following year. 
 
Admissions: 
The applicant must initially meet all general University admission requirements, including completion of a 
baccalaureate degree from a regionally accredited institution or equivalent foreign institution with a minimum 
cumulative GPA of 2.75 on a 4.0 scale. 
 
Curriculum Requirements: 
The curricular design for this Certificate utilizes all ENGL prefixed courses (18 hours total, which satisfies most 
accrediting requirements for dual enrollment or undergraduate teaching in a discipline as long as the teacher also 
holds at least a Master's degree in any recognized discipline). It also includes an intense focus on digital literacy 
digital content and device interaction; no sequential course prerequisites (students need not take the courses in 
a particular sequence); and emphases that include writing, reading, and assessment, and with additional 
emphasis on diversity, controversial material in digital content, and electronic devices and interfaces in students' 
lives and in classrooms. 
ENGL 601 Diversity in English Language Arts 
ENGL 652 Advanced Teaching Writing in a Digital Age ENGL 659 Digital Electronics in English Language Arts 
ENGL 622 Assessment in Digital and Online Language Arts 
ENGL 627 Content Challenges in Digital and Online Language Arts 
ENGL 625 Advanced Young Adult Literature in a Digital Age 
Total hours: 18 
 
Faculty: 
Minimum requirements for faculty teaching in this certificate include: a master's degree in the discipline or a 
related field and appointment to a full-time or adjunct faculty position at Radford University. The faculty as 
specified above will possess appropriate credentials based on Southern Association of Colleges and School 
(SACS) criteria. 
 
Course Delivery Format: 
This program is conducted in an online format. Resources: The course offerings for this Certificate are 
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deliverable with no funding other than faculty salaries for summer course offerings, a cost typically dependent 
on adequate enrollment for any given summer course.  Additional resources include existing, ongoing services 
such as student support services (e.g., enrollment, help desk, library, etc.), faculty support services (e.g., 
copying, contracts, etc.), and general administration (e.g., budgeting and forecasting, etc.). The certificate 
program will be offered wholly online, primarily asynchronously using existing resources such as D2L, class 
websites, and other cloud-based tools (e.g. Google Drive). Current instructional technology resources at Radford 
University are sufficient for this purpose. 
 
Course Descriptions: 
ENGL 601 Diversity in English Language Arts (3 credits). Students investigate the nature of cultural, linguistic, 
literary, and exceptional diversity, including dialect communities, discourse communities and discourse styles 
among exceptional populations with varying levels of communicative competence such as autistic learners and 
ESL groups.  Specific applications include the nature of communicative competence, of digital literacies, and 
the use of mediating devices (e.g. text-to-speech software, touchscreen tablets, e-readers, etc.) in 
communicative practice and in Universal Design for Learning (UDL) environments.  Students design lesson and 
unit plans for a variety of language arts topics and specifically for populations as noted above, and in alignment 
with Response to Intervention (RTI) and other contemporary curricular developments (e.g. Common Core, etc.). 
 
ENGL 652 Advanced Teaching Writing in a Digital Age (3 credits). The course offers those with existing 
experience or expertise in facilitating writing (classroom-based or online) an opportunity to migrate those skills 
to an explicitly digital domain of blogs, video production, social media, e-publications, and other less traditional 
avenues of expression.  Students will design a full six weeks length publication project for a public school age 
audience at the primary, middle, or secondary level. 
 
ENGL 659 Digital Electronics in English Language Arts (3 credits). Students in this course examine the nature of 
language arts in an increasingly paperless world of electronic texts. Topics will include issues related to copyright 
in the digital realm, art and expression in digital spaces, plagiarism, and classroom management in classroom 
spaces with competing wireless devices a potentially constant distraction.  A key element of the learning 
activities will involve designing instructional activities based on digital electronic devices as classroom resources. 
 
ENGL 622 Assessment in Digital and Online Language Arts (3 credits). The course provides students with 
grounding in the nature of assessment as a fundamental aspect of instructional design, and then extends that 
study to the theory and practice, and definitions and diverse variations on the nature of meaningful assessment.  
Students will construct multiple assessment instruments designed to draw upon a wide variety of digital media 
and expressive options, both online and on local devices. 
 
ENGL 627 Content Challenges in Digital and Online Language Arts (3 credits). In this course, teachers and others 
interested in free access and censorship issues investigate the legalities and policy challenges at the intersection 
of freedom of expression, copyright, and the limited rights of dependent minors in society and in school-based 
environments.  Learners will develop defensive rationales and prospective proposals for including controversial 
materials in the curriculum materials in a public school setting. 
 
ENGL 625 Advanced Young Adult Literature in A Digital Age (3 credits). The course investigates the nature of 
online and e-reader-based materials targeted explicitly at young adults, including traditional e-book versions of 
traditional young adult selections, but also materials often at odds with mainstream cultural values of literary 
merit, and likewise including such non traditional materials as are found in role-playing environments, social 
media sites, e-publishing and self-publishing, and graphic novel genres.  Students will develop Universal Design 
for Learning (UDL)-based lessons and larger, cohesive plans involving reading materials from a variety of 
domains as noted above. 


 








ACADEMIC AFFAIRS QUARTERLY REPORT FOR 


BOV April 22, 2014 


COLLEGE OF HUMANITIES AND BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES 


• Final approval has been secured for the post-baccalaureate certificate in Bioethics,
developed through a partnership between the RU Philosophy and Religious Studies
Department and Jefferson College.


• An article recently published by Dr. Lynn Zoch, Director of the RU School of
Communication, "Dictating the News: Understanding Newsworthiness from the
Journalistic Perspective," has been nominated as one of the five best articles published
during the past year in the Public Relations Society of America's (PRSA) flagship
publication, Public Relations Journal.


• Dr. Lynn Zoch and Dr. John Brummette, both from the RU School of Communication,
recently received a $3,000 grant from The Pennsylvania State University to pursue their
research project, "Identifying the Roles Values Serve in Guiding Stakeholder
Expectations of Organizations."  The project should be completed in the summer of 2014.


• Ricky Cox, a Special Purpose Instructor in the English Department, recently received
the Appalachian Studies Association's 2014 "Award for Excellence in Teaching
Appalachian Studies."  The annual award was just established this year, making Mr. Cox
the inaugural award winner.


• On Tuesday, April 15th, The Sociology Club and the Sociology Department, in
partnership with the RU Center for Diversity and Inclusion, the RU Scholar-Citizen
Initiative, and the RU Club Programming Committee, hosted acclaimed Duke University
Professor of Sociology Dr. Eduardo Bonilla-Silva on the RU campus.  He visited several
classes and also presented "Racism without Racists" to an audience of nearly 500 RU
students, faculty and staff in attendance in the Bondurant Auditorium.


• On Monday, March 31st, the Sociology and Psychology departments, along with the RU
Center for Gender Studies and the RU Scholar-Citizen Initiative, sponsored a day of talks
and workshops challenging enduring labor market inequalities.  The event was held in the
Muse Banquet Hall, with over 300 students attending.


COLLEGE OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 


• The College of Science and Technology has been awarded a $105,500 Jessie Ball duPont
Fund grant to support an expansion of the Radford University Summer Bridge Program.
This gift will allow additional high school students to participate in the annual RU
outreach program encouraging women to pursue majors and careers in science,
technology and mathematics. The grant will also help establish a new track in
environmental science within the program.


• The Radford University Planetarium was recognized by "NASA's Space Place," a
program within the National Aeronautics and Space Administration, for "its valuable
contributions to its community in the areas of science, technology education and
inspiration." Also, The Radford University Chapter of the Society of Physics Students
(SPS) has been designated as a “Distinguished SPS Chapter.” The ranking is based on a







chapter’s engagement in areas including campus activities, public science outreach, and 
participation in regional and national SPS events. 


• From February 28 through March 16, Rhett Herman, Professor of Physics, led a team of 
students and faculty to Barrow, Alaska to conduct research on Arctic polar ice. The 
primary objective was to investigate a correlation between ice temperature and thickness. 


• RU faculty members Rick Roth, Theresa Burriss, Matthew Close and Christine Small led 
a group of 15 students to Breaks Interstate Park for an alternative spring break experience 
where they worked with the Appalachian Regional Reforestation Initiative (ARRI) of the 
Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement to plant more than 2,000 trees on 
a former surface mine site in Pike County, Kentucky. 


• The College of Science and Technology and Department of Chemistry hosted the 23nd 
annual Blue Ridge Highlands Regional Science Fair held March 8-9 in the Peters Hall 
gymnasium. Chemistry professors Dr. Christine Hermann and Dr. Kimberly Lane were 
co-directors for the event. 


• The RU Cyber Defense Team placed third for the third consecutive year in the Mid-
Atlantic Collegiate Cyber Defense Competition finals held at the Johns Hopkins Applied 
Physics Lab in Laurel, Maryland March 26-29, 2014.  


• RU Geology Department students and faculty attended the Southeast Section of the 
Geological Society of America conference on April 10 and 11 in Blacksburg, VA. Eleven 
Radford University students presented or co-authored talks or poster sessions. 


COLLEGE OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS 


• The COBE student investment club, SMIPO, reported a portfolio holding of $1,060,000 
as of April 1outperforming its benchmarks thus far in 2014. 


• The Radford University chapter of Phi Beta Lambda (PBL) recently participated in the 
State Leadership Conference in Richmond on March 29-30 receiving five first place 
awards, two second place awards and one third place award. Ten chapters involving more 
than 60 delegates, including representatives from George Mason University and Virginia 
Commonwealth University, competed in various events at the conference.  


• The COBE has acquired additional equipment for its Behavioral Lab, including three 
Tobii X30 Multi-lens Eye-Tracking units, a 16 channel g-Nautilus bio-signal EEG 
electrode acquisition system, Wifi Live Streaming digital video tracking cameras, and 
specialized analysis software.  The Behavioral Lab and equipment will enable faculty and 
student research teams to conduct experiments designed to explore and understand links 
between visual and non-visual stimuli in decision making processes.  RU will join the 
ranks of select universities like Stanford, UCLA, Florida State, UVA, and other premier 
institutions conducting cross-disciplinary research to advance knowledge in the emerging 
area of neuroscience, and enhance its capabilities for public-private partnerships.    


• A publication entitled “Selling with Distraction Blemish Effects,” by Dr. Gary Schirr, Dr. 
Maneesh Thakkar, and Dr. James Lollar was selected as the “Best Paper” at the 2014 
National Association of Sales and Sales Management Conference.        


 
 
 
 







COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT 
 


• Dr. Laura Newsome and Dr. J.P. Barfield conducting research with the Wheelchair 
Rugby athletes at the Lakeshore Foundation to investigate muscular fatigue patterns of 
Wheelchair Athletes and determine if recruitment patterns during fatigue increase injury 
risk. 


• Dr. David Sallee is working with the Roanoke County Prevention Council and Dr. Kerry 
Redican from VT to gather data on patterns of Youth Risk Behavior.  This is an ongoing 
collaborative project that has produced over 10 years of data used for major initiatives to 
combat youth drug and alcohol abuse. 


• Dr. Ricky Cox, a profess of English and Appalachian Studies, received the Excellence in 
Teaching Appalachian Studies award from the Appalachian Studies Association during 
its 37th conference held in March.   


• As part of a collaborative project between Appalachian Studies and the School of 
Teacher Education and Leadership, STEL students have been trained as interpreters for 
over 370 5th graders from Montgomery County and Radford City Schools visiting the 
Farm at Selu in April. 


• Laura Jacobsen (School of Teacher Education and Leadership) and Agida Manizade 
(Mathematics and Statistics) were awarded a grant of $230,000 for the Secondary 
Mathematics Professional Development Center from the Virginia Department of 
Education.  


• Jennifer Jones co-edited a new book with RU colleague Eric Mesmer and VT colleague 
Heidi Anne Mesmer, Reading Intervention in the Primary Grades: A Common-Sense 
Guide to RTI (New York: The Guilford Press). 


• The Department of Recreation, Parks, and Tourism hosted Dr. Geoff Heels, the Director 
of International Business Education at Blaise Pascal University in Vichy, France.  RCPT 
faculty members have conducted study abroad programs in collaboration with Blaise 
Pascal University and have taught courses there.   


• The College of Education and Human Development, Blue Ridge PBS, and the 
McGlothlin Foundation held the 15th annual McGlothlin Awards for Teaching 
Excellence.  Steven Crigger, an art teacher at High Point Elementary School, and Susan 
Hampton, an 8th Grade English teacher at Virginia Middle School, won in the elementary 
school and middle school categories respectively.  Each will receive $25,000, $10,000 of 
which must be used to study abroad and “bring the world into their classrooms.” 


• Dr. Nadine Hartig co-authored an article with a student (now alumni). This article was a 
result of a directed study with the student. Citation: Wheatley, S. & Hartig, N. (2013). 
Helping families, helping babies: A group model for a neonatal intensive care unit. 
Virginia Counselors Journal, 33, 38-43.  


 
WALDRON COLLEGE OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES  


• The WCHHS held its first annual Interprofessional Symposium & Expo on 4.17.14.  The 
purpose of this event is was to develop relationships among faculty and students in the 
WCHHS programs in the areas of research and scholarship. The meeting objectives were 
to showcase research and scholarly work of the WCHHS faculty and students, encourage 
faculty to incorporate interprofessional scholarship in their course objectives and promote 







interprofessional scholarship and service in the WCHHS and across the University. The 
Expo featured 15 WCHHS-based student and faculty-based tables, including student 
groups, international initiatives, and service/community programs. We had over 100 
presentations from faculty and students. 


• NURS:  The School of Nursing will hold an event in Roanoke on 4.25.14 to celebrate 25 
years of the nursing program in Roanoke.  The event will recognize the support of 
Carilion Clinic over those years.  A plaque will be presented in honor of that support.  
The School also held its first alumni reunion in the Richmond area last month and had 
approximately 15 participants.  Richfield Nursing Center is funding full tuition for four 
nursing students who agree to work at the agency after graduation.  The School was 
awarded $5,000 by the Bedford Community Foundation. This money will be used to 
offset DNP students completing clinical rotations in Bedford County.  The School’s 
NCLEX first time pass rate is 97.22% for the first quarter. This statistic represents the 
December (Roanoke based) 2013 graduates. No national data is available at this time.  


•  PT:  The Physical Therapy program will graduate its first class on May 10th, 2014.  
They will hold their “white coat and pinning” ceremony on May 9th, 2014.  We are 
awaiting final word on accreditation from CAPTE in the next 2 weeks. 


• COSD:  There were 6 accepted presentations to the Speech and Hearing Association of 
Virginia conference in March 2014, most of which featured faculty and student 
collaboration.  Dr. Corey Cassidy published an article in her discipline.  Dr. Lauren Flora 
was awarded an RU Seed grant to study hearing health applications, and was the 
“featured scholar” by Grants and Sponsored Programs in January.   


• SOWK:  Completed a successful accreditation site visit by the Council on Social Work 
Education (CSWE) this month.  Final word on reaccreditation will come in October 
2014.  The MSW students presented 45 posters at the WCHHS Interprofessional 
Symposium and Expo. 


• OT:  The Occupational Therapy program is searching for a full time faculty position to 
support the development of the doctorate in occupational therapy (OTD).  The OTD 
program is under development at the department level at this time.    


MCCONNELL LIBRARY 


• We had an exciting McConnell Day on Feb. 21. The event included presentations by the 
Milligan College's Archivist, RU’s David Horton, and our new  Archivist Chris Miller.  
Over 40 McConnell family members attended, and the McConnell Family Clan added to 
their J.P. McConnell Scholarship (for Scott County students). Dr. Adair McConnell gave 
a brief organ recital in Bondurant Auditorium.   


• The Library cosponsored an author event with Bernice L. McFadden, author of Gathering 
of Waters. Participants received a free copy of the book, and joined the author for a light 
dinner on Tuesday, February 25th  


• This February the Library administered the nationally normed LibQual survey of faculty, 
staff, students to solicit, track, understand, and act upon users' opinions of service quality. 
The survey data will help identify best practices, analyze deficits, and effectively allocate 
resources.  


• On April 17th McConnell Library held an Archives and Special Collections Open House. 
In addition to displays from various collections, we celebrated the grand opening of the 







Archives Reading Room. Mr. George Bragg gave a presentation about the recently 
acquired George and Melody Bragg New River Coal Fields PhotographicCollection, 
comprised of glass negatives and panoramic negatives dating from 1890-1957.  Mr. 
Ricky Cox spoke about the on Folklore collection that has been added to the McConnell 
Archives. Finally Mr. Bragg took a panoramic photo on his 1904 Cirkut camera of all the 
attendees in front of McConnell Library. 


• We are pleased to recognize Candice Benjes-Small, Alyssa Archer, Katelyn Tucker, Lisa 
Vassady, and Jennifer Resor for their article Teaching Web Evaluation: A cognitive 
development approach which was selected by the ALA Library Instruction Round Table's 
(LIRT's) Top Twenty Committee as a 2013 Top Twenty article. We wholeheartedly 
congratulate them for their national recognition! 


COLLEGE OF VISUAL AND PERFORMING ARTS 
• The Arts Society of Radford University celebrated its 25 year anniversary this spring and 


was marked with a reception preceding the Chick Corea concert on April 16th.   President 
Kyle address the gathering noting the success in fundraising the society has had, all 
benefitting scholarships for students in the College of Visual and Performing Arts.  Dean 
Joe Scartelli followed by thanking the contributors and leadership, most notably the 
founding chair of the Arts Society, the late Ken Bondurant.  Scartelli also announced that 
the Arts Society has earned over $6.3 million over its existence and currently provides 
over 100 partial scholarships worth approximately $110,000 each year.   


• Prof. Halide Salam presented a paper, “Image as Word, Word as Feeling,” at the 12th 
Annual Hawaii International conference on the Arts and Humanities  Sponsored by the 
University of Louisville, Honolulu, with 450 participants from 27 countries, papers are 
selected through a process of double peer review. This was a productive quarter for the 
adjunct faculty: 


• Shaun C. Whiteside was one of 25 Japanese, European and United States artists invited 
by Tokyo ceramic artist Akiko Tanaka to exhibit with the New Artist Unit group at the 
National Art Center in Tokyo, Japan.  


• Cheng Fen (Elaine) Yeh had a watercolor painting selected for the 30th National 
Exhibition  of the Illinois WaterColor Society. 


• Knic Umstead had  a one person art show, "Selections of the Blumenati" which was up 
for two months at the Peggy Lee Hahn Horticulture Pavilion in Blacksburg. 


• The Design Department received a sizeable donation from a Tennessee businessman, 
which supports three current endowments;  two partial design merchandizing 
scholarships and fund a speaker/guest artist series. 


• Nancy Artis sponsored a design competition for the fashion design juniors.  Three 
students were awarded scholarship monies for their design sketches and garment 
implementation.  The three final solutions were presented at the annual spring fashion 
show.  


• The Design Department had a successful advisory board meeting in March.  The board 
conducted “mock” interviews for all 40 senior design majors and participated with the 
entire design department faculty and students in brainstorming, developing and creating a 
design video of “why our campus matters”.  The video had been entered in a national 
competition sponsored by Herman Miller. The video was developed and created in 2.5 







hours and has received over 300 hits on Youtube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4-
OXG9FMiJE 


• The 13th Annual Radford University International Guitar Festival brought internationally 
noted Guitar performers to the sonic splendor of the Performance Hall in the Covington 
Center for Visual and Performing Arts, April 4 and 5, 2014.  Hosted by RU faculty 
guitarist Dr. Robert Trent, the festival featured performances, clinics, and masterclasses 
presented by internationally recognized guitarists including the Beijing Duo, Flamenco 
artist Marija Temo, RU alumni Paul Masinelli, and the Gothenburg Combo. 


• Lindy Mesmer, a student of Radford University Ballet Youth program since 2011, won 
the GOLD MEDAL at the prestigious international ballet competition “Youth America 
Grand Prix” in New York, NY April 2014. This year over 500 dance students from more 
than 25 countries participated in this competition. This huge achievement clearly 
demonstrates the very high caliber of ballet training offered by Radford University and its 
Ballet Youth program. 


• In collaboration with the Center for the Arts at Virginia Tech, RU hosted a master class 
with the acclaimed Martha Graham Dance Company.  Conducted at RU, students from 
both institutions participated in the event.  Additionally, RU Dance Faculty danah bella 
moderated the Pre-Performance Discussion for the Martha Graham Dance Company at 
the Squires Student Center on the Virginia Tech campus. 


• The Department of Theatre and Cinema presented its annual spring production of the 
musical “Cabaret” by Joe Masteroff, John Kander and Fred Ebb.  The production 
included a matinee performance for area high school students and an opening night 
fundraising dinner, “Curtain Up,” for our Visiting Guest Artist fund.  The production 
directed by Ms. Jennifer Juul, Associate Professor of Theatre was a collaborative venture 
with the Departments of Dance and Music incorporating over 120 students and faculty.    


• Professor Margaret Devaney attended the National High School Dance Festival in Miami, 
FL April 3 – 6, 2014. She was one of a panel of adjudicators that selected the most 
artistic student choreography across the country. During this trip she also taught classes 
in Modern Dance technique and Pilates and recruited for the RU undergraduate dance 
program. 


• Assistant Professor, Tommy Iafrate musically directed and accompanied a one-woman 
cabaret entitled "White Trash Debutante" in New York City. 


• Assistant Professor, Jennifer Juul traveled to Ireland to help teach a workshop at the 
Gaeity School of Acting, Ireland’s national theatre conservatory. As a Certified Trainer 
Candidate in Lessac voice and movement work, she assisted Robin Carr (Certified 
Trainer and President-elect of the Lessac Institute).  


• In March of 2014, Professor Plekhanova travelled to Japan to take part in the “Hearts and 
Minds” ballet competition in Maihama, Japan. She was one of six internationally 
renowned artists to judge at this prestigious arts event. During this trip she also taught a 
Master Class for “Hearts and Minds” participants, met with the Competition finalists and 
their parents about RUBY International Summer Intensive Program and conducted 
numerous Vaganova Seminars in different ballet schools in Tokyo, Yokohama and 
Ibaraki. 


• Professor Amy VanKirk’ s  "Fuerzo!Fuego," was selected to be performed in the New 
York City Jazz Choreography Showcase.   She and six students traveled to New York 
City April 11-14 to perform in two concert showings. 



https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4-OXG9FMiJE

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4-OXG9FMiJE



